
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

October 3, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Michael White

Ellen Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A) Presentations

1) Vendor for Video Streaming of Town Council Meetings. Jay Rosenfield, Steve Adler and Ryan Lund of Clerkbase are in attendance. Town Administrator Keiser reviewed the hardware vendor presentation at the last Council meeting. Tonight’s presentation covers the software. Twenty-one municipalities in RI currently use Clerkbase. Mr. Rosenfield explained the Clerkbase paperless agenda feature and how recorded meeting videos are presented and accessed. The video module was added in 2009, adding an extra level of transparency. Viewers can access portions of meetings without viewing an entire meeting. Most people who view meetings do so on-demand. A roadmap is needed to find the information, and Clerkbase acts as the roadmap. Audio recordings, as well as video recordings, can be provided as requested by Councilor Murphy. The recent client satisfaction survey results were referenced. Vice President Bowen asked about viewership statistics. Mr. Rosenfield explained that controversial issues result in a larger viewership and viewership is variable. President Schnack commented on audio attachments as well as video and was informed this could be done in the same manner (not previously requested). Discussion ensued of whether people really watch on-demand Council meetings. Mr. Rosenfield stated people watch if there is a reason. Clerkbase users search for the subject video by date, and each video delineates each individual agenda item (time stamped). Councilor Winsor inquired about the video process and whether there was an interest in the audio portion. Jay explained the Clerkbase process and stated people are more interested in the video. 
Town Administrator Keiser asked if Clerkbase records have been subpoenaed in any court cases. He was informed no, not to date. Discussion ensued of services provided to RI communities. Twenty-nine municipalities have on-demand Council meeting videos, followed by Zoning and Planning meetings and Licensing authorities. Half of the municipalities using Clerkbase services for Council Minutes are doing the secondary committee’s minutes as well. One municipality has contracted for 53 years of minutes. Town Administrator Keiser stated Clerkbase is easy to navigate. Sav Rebecchi inquired how many communities live stream. Mr. Rosenfield stated Clerkbase live streams for seven municipalities. Vice President Bowen commented citizens are encouraged to attend meetings, and Jamestown is more interested in archiving of meeting videos. Councilor Murphy would prefer to do both, as confirmation meeting videos are not edited. Clerkbase is thanked for their time.  
2) Wind Turbine Legislative Update by Alteris Renewables.  This item is continued. 

IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  
None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request: A) 1) and D) 1).       
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
B) Bills and Payroll

C) Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1) 
Jamestown Harbor Commission (08/10/2011)

E) Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

A) Adoption of Town Council Minutes:
1) September 19, 2011 (regular meeting). Vice President Bowen would like the language on page 2, second to the last statement, to read “. . . recommends leaving out the cabling between the Town Hall Council Chambers and Town Server Room on the second floor. . .” to clarify the language.  
D) Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

1) Resolution of the Newport City Council re: Repeal of the tax on tours adopted by the General Assembly. Councilor Winsor commented Newport is feeling the brunt of this new tax, and this should be on the next agenda to address and adopt a Resolution calling for its repeal. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve Agenda Item A) 1) and D) 1) as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items: 
A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (1) personnel 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to amend the Executive Session announcement Subsection from (1) personnel to (2) potential litigation. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report. 
1) Wind Turbine – Grant Request. Town Administrator Keiser confirmed a grant application for $115,775 was submitted to RIEDC on September 22nd to support additional pre-development tasks for the proposed wind turbine as follows: meteorological analysis, photo simulations, interconnect study, legal fees, design and cost estimates, financial analysis, power and REC contracting, permitting, RFP preparation, contract negotiations, SODAR unit rental, SODAR data analysis and contingency expenses. This grant is through RIEDC for reallocated ARRA monies, and we should hear results by October 21st. We have not heard on the application for SODAR rental sought through the RIEDC Renewable Energy Fund (in the amount of $25,000). This is the only opportunity for the ARRA money and we must apply now. 

2) West Ferry bathroom. The final cost for the first in-house, town-built restroom is $27,637.34. The higher than estimated cost was due to unforeseen expenses for plumbing, electrical work and a pump. Our economical and highly utilized facility with running water is half the cost of the composting units at Beavertail, thanks to the efforts of Public Works employees Ramon Ibarlucea and Joe Ford. Discussion of expenses ensued. This is a movable, seasonal building, to be stored at the old Highway Barn for the winter. With the success of this project, we are optimistic a future Recreation Maintenance building could be built in-house. A security camera may be installed next season due to the isolated location. Councilor Murphy suggested leaving the bathroom there for the winter and placing a camera on it for security. 
3) Safe Routes to School – Archaeological Assessment. Town Administrator Keiser reported the “Archaeological Assessment and Cultural Resources Evaluation, Jamestown School Grounds and Neighborhood Project Area” report was accepted by RIHPHC and we have been authorized to proceed with the design project (as outlined in Planner Lisa Bryer’s memorandum). Town Planner Bryer reported additional archaeological work will be required throughout the project. The Narragansett Tribe is on Board with the project and will be kept informed.  
4) Bike Path – Meeting with RIDOT. Town Administrator Keiser reported a meeting with RIDOT Director Michael Lewis was held in Providence on September 21st, with Senate President Teresa Paiva Weed, Representative Deb Ruggiero, Lisa Bryer, Bob Sutton and the Town Administrator to review the Bike Path proposal designed by the Bike Path Design Committee and accepted by the Town Council. The proposed Bike Path would connect the North End via the reservoir property to Eldred Avenue and East Shore Road to Freebody Drive. Results of the meeting were more favorable than expected. Director Lewis acknowledged that Jamestown is one of a few communities RIDOT has not partnered with to create a bike path in some part of town. RIDOT has already assigned a project manager, but we are awaiting written confirmation from Director Lewis that RIDOT funding in the amount of $1,000,000 is forthcoming before proceeding to RFP for design services. The Bike Path Committee did a tremendous job. Committee Chair Bob Sutton commented on the process and the Committee’s optimism for the project, including the 30% design critical element, requiring wetlands review.  Discussion continued. Mr. Sutton was thanked for his attendance.   
5) Red Cross Emergency Shelter Meeting. Town Administrator Keiser reported on the September 26th meeting with American Red Cross RI Chapter Executive Director Liz McDonald and Deputy Director Norm Menard to discuss emergency shelter facilities, services and requirements. Also in attendance were Chief Mello, Lt. Deneault and Deputy EMA Director Fred Pease. Concern was raised during Tropical Storm Irene that Shelter volunteers outnumbered shelter visitors. Meeting discussion included the planned establishment of five regional emergency shelters throughout the State to promote better use of volunteer staffing and distribution of food and other supplies. The Gaudet School in Middletown would be Jamestown’s shelter, but Melrose School will remain as a shelter due to potential bridge closings. Post storm, if bridges are open, Gaudet will be used. The geographical need for three points of distribution for food and medical supplies (Beavertail, Center Island and North End) on the Island were referenced and discussed. Discussion continued.   
6) Pavilion. Town Administrator Keiser reported architect Andy Yates is working with Public Works Director Mike Gray on bid solicitation preparation, which should be ready by the end of the month, with a bid award the second meeting in November. Turnaround on delivery of the laminated beams and posts is 6 to 8 weeks. The bid requires Pavilion construction completion by the first week in May. Finalized specs will be forwarded to Council members. Insurance reimbursement issues have not been resolved.  
7) Golf Course Building. Town Administrator Keiser reported Bill Piva, Duncan Pendlebury, Mike Gray, Fred Brown and he met with Joe Mistowski on September 18th to review the structural engineer’s report and overall condition of the Golf Course. In order to keep the Caddy Shack open foundation improvements are required. This is not extensive or costly, it was agreed the work should be completed prior to the 2012 golf season, and it does not affect their ability to function on the lower level. There is currently $280,000 in the golf course reserve account. Discussion ensued of building replacement vs. building repair. All indications are the building is probably not worth saving. Buildings and Facilities meets the 3rd Wednesday of the month, and is revising the committee charge. Bill Piva and Jill Goldstein met with the owner of the spa building (Ocean Essence) to see if the building space met the requirements for dance, yoga and other activities. PAC availability during the day was referenced. Estimated repairs to stabilize the lower level are $10,000. Building repairs are estimated to cost $300,000. Discussion continued.   
8) Downtown Improvements Update. Town Administrator Keiser reported the stamped-concrete crosswalks at East Ferry, Green Lane, Coronado Street and Clinton Avenue have been completed. Crosswalk installation at Walcott and Conanicus Avenues will take place next week, with milling and repaving of Narragansett Avenue completed by November 1st, weather permitting. Planner Lisa Bryer should be commended for her years of shepherding this project through RIDOT.  
9) Energy Efficiency and Conservation Audit. Town Administrator Keiser stated Johnson Controls completed the weatherization portion of the energy audit and installed data loggers to track lighting and illumination levels. The next step includes assessment of solar applications, condition of mechanicals and water conservation.  
10) RI League of Cities and Towns Annual Meeting. Town Administrator Keiser and Councilor Mike White attended the meeting last week. Governor Chafee and representatives from the House and Senate addressed the pension environment. With the special session convening this month and the General Treasurer’s Task Force, the goal for pension plan revisions can be met and the statewide $7,000,000,000 deficit erased entirely, with no impact on local communities for additional increases in 2012. If nothing is done, Jamestown would face a $525,000 increase in local property taxes to cover the unfunded liability, or a 25 cent tax increase for that single item. General Treasurer Raimondo has approached this issue in a non-political manner, and hopefully will achieve a solution to this very serious issue. 
11) Regionalization Meeting. The Regionalization meeting for Aquidneck Island communities organized by the Middletown Town Council is scheduled for October 18th at 6:00 p.m. in Middletown. Background information is forthcoming from the Town Administrator. 
Councilor Winsor had several questions. She referenced Councilor Murphy’s comment at the last meeting that the Fire Chief’s salary line item has already used 30% of the total allocation. Town Administrator Keiser explained the Chief has been paid 30% to date, as positions were reorganized and he took on Fire Marshall duties and assumed a $25,000 value compensation in addition to his $28,000 salary. This is drawn from a special appropriation and shows as an expense. The monies are drawn from a $50,000 appropriation as an inter-fund transfer managed by the Finance Director. The financial statements demonstrate income and expense in the line item format approved at the financial town meeting. In order to demonstrate how that $50,000 appropriation is spent, Council members will receive a report that reflects detailed information on expenditures from that account. Lengthy discussion ensued. Councilor Winsor inquired on the $24,000 Longevity expense. Mr. Keiser explained the $24,000 for Longevity for the Police Chief’s salary is part of the severance package for retired Chief Tighe. Councilor Winsor inquired about a thank you note to Lt. Deneault. Town Administrator Keiser forwarded a thank you letter to Lt. Deneault, as noted at the last Council meeting.

Councilor Winsor asked for clarification of the Pavilion insurance reimbursement. Mr. Keiser affirmed the original reimbursement estimate started at $400,000, but was reduced to $198,000 by the secondary insurer. She asked if the Pavilion were proposed for a different location, would the reimbursement change. Mr. Keiser stated no additional reimbursement would be derived with a change of location. The issue in dispute is the secondary insurer’s review of drawings and designs and determination the proposed Pavilion costs were due to enhancements and were not necessary, including required building code compliance. The Trust’s claims adjuster will work with us and go back to the secondary insurer and argue our case. Moving away from the beach would appear to have a beneficial effect. Discussion continued. Councilor Winsor inquired about the URI Wind Energy meeting. She was informed it takes place tomorrow and Town Planner Lisa Bryer is attending. 

B) Buildings and Facilities Committee – Golf Course Building Condition Report. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the Buildings and Facilities Committee Golf Course Building Condition report. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
The Committee worked on a revision and expansion of the Committee Charge. This will be on the October 17th Town Council meeting agenda. Discussion continued.  They should be commended for the comprehensive report.
C) Town Council Liaison Reports.  
1) Harbor Commission. Vice President Bowen reported Harbor submitted responses to be put forward for the Ordinance. 
2) Conservation Commission. Councilor Winsor referenced the Commission is working on the easement for the tax sale lots in the Shores. The Water Resources Protection Committee has scheduled a second meeting.   
3) Lyme Disease Reduction Committee. President Schnack reported the Tick Committee met, reviewed issues, and will submit recommendations for reducing the threat of Lyme and tick born diseases.  

VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
A) Ordinances

1) Amendment of Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 78 Waterways ARTICLE II. HARBOR MANAGEMENT Sec. 78-21 through Sec. 78-35; as submitted by the Harbor Commission; if favorable proceed to advertise for public hearing.  

2) Amendment of Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 78 Waterways ARTICLE II. HARBOR MANAGEMENT Sec. 78-21 through Sec. 78-35; as submitted by the Town Administrator; if favorable proceed to advertise for public hearing.  
Solicitor Ruggiero asked that both versions be discussed at once and suggested the public hearing be scheduled for the November meeting. Discussion ensued of the Council’s preference for advertisement. Solicitor Ruggiero recommended using Alternate A and Alternate B in the advertisement to reflect the Harbor Commission’s version and Town Administrator’s version. He will bring back a revised ordinance with Alternate A and B for review at the next Council Meeting. The Council needs one proposed, updated draft ordinance for review. If the Council is satisfied with the document provided at the next meeting, it will be moved forward to advertise for public hearing in November. Discussion continued. 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to continue this item to next meeting agenda and wait to hear from the Solicitor regarding language revisions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications

1) Letter of Chris Powell re: Conanicut Island BioBlitz 2012

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

2) Letter from Town Administrator Keiser to RIDOT Director Michael Lewis re: Jamestown Bike Path Project

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

3) Letter of Derek Hansen re: Fort Getty 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the communication. 
Discussion. This will be addressed under Open Forum as Scheduled to Address. Discussion continued. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

B) Petitions

1) Petition for Abandonment re: Providence Avenue and East Shore Road, Plat 1 Lots 109, 210 and 252, pursuant to RIGL §24-6-1, as submitted by Paul J. Sullivan, Gloria C. Dahl, Maria A. Archetto-Hickman, Linda C. Archetto and Paul H. Archetto; if favorable order advertisement in the Jamestown Press on October 13th, October 20th and October 27th for public hearing on Monday, November 21, 2011 at 7:00 p.m.  
a) Memorandum of Director of Public Works Michael Gray, Building Official/Zoning Officer Fred Brown, and Town Planner Lisa Bryer re: comments on Petition for Abandonment

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to proceed to advertise for public hearing for abandonment of a portion of Providence Avenue at the November 21, 2011 meeting. 
Discussion. Councilor Winsor asked for clarification on the abandonment from the Town Planner. She was informed by Planner Lisa Bryer the petition does not propose to abandon the road; what is proposed is to continue the road but narrow the right of way. The road flares at the end and exceeds 40 feet at the water end. The road alignment will remain the same, but the right of way will adjust around the existing alignment. The abutters are in agreement with this, and some of them gain property and some lose property.  

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

A) One Day Event/Entertainment License

1) Applicant:
Save The Bay



Event: 

36th Annual Save The Bay Swim for Narragansett Bay

Date:

July 28, 2012

Location:
Potter Cove/Taylor Point
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to approve the One Day Event License for the 36th Annual Save The Bay Swim for Narragansett Bay subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

2) Applicant:
Jamestown Fitness Center  



Event:

Jamestown Fitness Halloween Parade

Date:

October 29, 2011


Location:
Narragansett Avenue 
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to approve the One Day Event License for the Jamestown Fitness Halloween Parade subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XII. OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled request to address. Derek Hansen. Highland Drive. Mr. Hansen stated he is here to discuss his letter on the agenda as Communication #3. Copies of the letter are available here and have been circulated via the internet. He has created a website FortGettychoices.com, and referenced mistakes in his letter regarding a banquet facility and yacht club. Mr. Hansen stated he read through Council Minutes and viewed meeting videos online for background information. It is his opinion no one has taken a really good look at Fort Getty as a blank slate to determine how it should be addressed and whether the RV campground should be retained. He believes the Council feels data from the charrette is flawed and they are using their own judgment and the opinions of people they talk to. If the data is flawed, let’s correct it and get accurate data. He sees all sides of the debate and people’s attachment to their opinion of the best outcome for Fort Getty, which is making enemies of those on opposing sides. Each side thinks there is the best, and they are not seeking shared perspectives. As a community we must find our shared values, which are more important than those values that divide us. He appeals to the Council to address Fort Getty, and begin the process for dialogue that results in a win/win outcome for all. He suggested formation of a committee to review options that the people can look at and make choices that work. He hopes the Council takes his request to heart.

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor to form a committee as described in Derek Hansen’s letter to create a process on Fort Getty. . . 

Point of order is called by Councilor Murphy. Solicitor Ruggiero stated it is out of order to make a motion for action at this time. This would have to be an item under new business on a future agenda. Councilor Winsor thanked Mr. Hansen for the letter, which she felt was an extraordinary effort to foster dialogue in order to make the best decisions for Fort Getty. Discussion continued. 
B) Non-scheduled request to address. 
Valerie Molloy. Columbia Avenue. Ms. Molloy stated there have been several committees, and all worked well. She also stated she has never seen Mr. Hansen at any Fort Getty meetings. Fort Getty is not just revenue sharing, it is a way of life. It is a lovely place and it is nnice to see people have fun together and share memories from one generation to the next.
Richard Ventrone. Nautilus Street. Mr. Ventrone stated Mr. Hansen’s letter was outstanding. At the last Fort Getty workshop he asked about a referendum for Fort Getty. President Snack explained that he didn’t think there would be a referendum on the question of what to do with Fort Getty. The referendum would come after the Council made decision on the future of Fort Getty. At that time the people could vote for or against the bonding to finance the Council’s decision on Fort Getty. There is nothing in the Charter for referenda on individual issues. To do so would be going down the wrong path. The vote will be to appropriate funding. Discussion continued. Mr. Ventrone commented that the last meeting seemed like it was a done deal. He feels the Council should hear the people’s ideas on what they would like at Fort Getty, not the Council deciding what will happen there. He suggested another charrette or meeting for public input, as there are many unexplored possibilities. President Schnack stated the Council listened to many people, and not just at the charrette or workshops. Mr. Ventrone commented on his participation and attendance at the charrette and workshops, and further stated before spending any money on Fort Getty we need to have public input. Discussion continued. 

Ken Newman. Avenue B. Mr. Newman commented on the process he has observed for over 20 years. He has seen a lot of concern for the issues and solutions on both sides of the question. He commented the Board of Canvassers read the Charter and discussed whether a referendum was possible or proper for the type process suggested. If the charrette is flawed, it is in the charrette. It takes serious examination of the process to make people feel they are listened to. He also stated a survey could be done effectively and would reflect the opinions of the citizens of Jamestown.

Blake Dickinson. Mt. Hope Avenue. Mr. Dickinson stated he is waiting for a simple solution – keep the campground or eliminate it – and what will it cost to upgrade the facility and what are the revenue returns. The Council has the responsibility to decide if we are in the campground business and if so, whether to upgrade and make it feasible, and whether to make it more accessible for town residents. The three questions remain: are we going to keep the campground; will we minimize the campground; and how much will it cost the taxpayers of Jamestown. President Schnack stated the financial information would be answered by consultant Landworks Collaborative in the last phase of the process, economic modeling. 
Mary Meagher. Melrose Avenue. Ms. Meagher stated if the process were simple, it would have been done by now. She finds the Fort Getty process both daunting and inspiring. What we hear is a request to be a visionary; to do so, the Council needs help. Fort Getty has so many possibilities, and she regrets that some of the conversation is us vs. them. This is not a critique of the campers. Her hope is to reduce the size of the campground to improve and expand public access. She suggests an idea competition may be an ideal way to deal with Fort Getty issues.  Discussion continued.  

XIII. APPOINTMENTS RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES
A) Resignations

1) Letter of resignation of Susan R. Little from the Jamestown Harbor Commission and Jamestown Planning Commission, effective immediately.
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the resignation and thank her for her services to the Town.

Discussion. Planner Lisa Bryer commented on the difficulty maintaining a quorum at Planning meetings and the need for a new member. If anyone is aware of a potential candidate, let them know the vacancy exists. The vacancy will be advertised. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Conanicut Island Land Trust Conservation Easement re: Jamestown Shores Properties. Town Administrator Keiser reported the document is still a work in progress. CILT’s experience in developing and adopting a plan and managing it was discussed. There is no active stewardship plan in existence, and one is needed before moving forward. Planning will address this soon. We are waiting for a management plan, and will then return this item to the agenda. 
B) Fort Getty Fixed vs. Flexible. A list was compiled after an extensive review of information. Town Administrator Keiser stated the Council is developing a consensus of opinions, and we need to schedule a meeting with consultant Landworks. Vice President Bowen appreciates Derek Hansen’s letter and stated this is part of the process. The consulting firm is going to take the ideas and run economic models to see what works. The idea is to find what needs to be modified. Councilor Winsor commented on Mr. Hansen’s professional background and expertise and stated his offer to assist the Council is very generous. 
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to establish a committee for Fort Getty as suggested by Derek Hansen so that we can move forward with a process that engages all ideas so that the community can come together and come up with creative ideas that result in an outcome we will all be pleased with. 

Discussion. Councilor White stated he seconded the motion to start the conversation, but doesn’t agree with Councilor Winsor. He appreciates Derek’s work. There is a temptation to not make a decision and appoint a committee. We already had committees. The Council is the only committee who is willing to take control of this, and was elected. The Council is trying to start the process and hired a consultant, and he doesn’t recall people discounting the findings. We have created the fixed vs. flexible, as suggested by the consultant, and many of the things citizens want are in here as well. The Council has decided it is time for them to start doing the actual work. We have already started the process and we want to continue; we have all the information and will carry on from here. President Schnack noted that Councilor White’s comments were well said.  Councilor Murphy commented he doesn’t like being attacked for having a differing opinion. He has read numerous surveys and there have been committees for 20 years. Committees can only make recommendations, and only the Council can make decisions.  A Fort Getty Master Plan was developed, accepted by a previous Council, and not acted on. This Council is trying to move forward, and he doesn’t want a committee to slow down the process. He has learned that if you make a decision, you will tick somebody off. The only way to keep people happy is to not make a decision. The biggest complaint he hears is why can’t we make a decision. It is difficult, but it is the best system we have. We owe it to the town to move forward and do something. 

Councilor Winsor commented that she doesn’t understand why parallel tracks can’t be done at the same time. Forming a process committee does not preclude what the Council is doing. They can’t make a decision, but can bring forth a dialogue. They would like to be recognized and contribute, and she would like the Council to recognize and embrace their energy and initiative. Vice President Bowen stated that the Council is not precluding anyone’s opinion, it is just moving forward. There will be differences of opinion on what is done at Fort Getty. The process has started, and giving the fixed vs. flexible to the consultant to run economic models is the next step. When it is time to have a referendum for a bond issue to build something, people have the opportunity to vote for or against it.
Councilor Winsor stated the process committee would not exclude anyone, and they are looking for recognition from the Council they will work with them. It appears the process has not been completed or structured to come to an end point. President Schnack stated it has, and a past Council accepted a plan but never implemented it. We want to implement that plan with updating to bring it to current standards. To bring on another committee is disingenuous and would be a waste of time. Vice President Bowen stated the Council is the process committee. Discussion continued. Councilor Winsor stated citizens have the right to offer this.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Ellen Winsor votes in the affirmative. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the negative. Motion fails by a majority vote in the negative.  

1) Town Administrator Keiser indicated the fixed vs. flexible diagram outlining priorities is sufficient to supply a basis for the next step discussions with our consultant. That would result in crystallizing ideas, providing a basis for the following step - the production of economic models. This is not much different from the 2005 plan adopted by a former Council but never implemented. Lengthy discussion ensued regarding the process and the duties of the consultant. Planner Lisa Bryer clarified the charge for the consultant. They will look at the Council’s priorities, along with information from the charrette and other pertinent data, develop recommendations, and create economic models to implement various scenarios for Fort Getty. President Schnack stated that is what we are looking for. The consultant is Landworks Collaborative of Worcester, MA, Bob Mulcahy, Principal. Discussion ensued of the process and what Landworks will provide to Jamestown. Citizens can form their own committee to follow the Fort Getty process.  Fortgettychoices.com is the citizen website discussed. 

The goal of the Council is to fix the park to increase public access. The Town Administrator will forward the fixed vs. flexible list of priorities to the consultant and contact them to set a date for the workshop. Councilor Bowen requested an electronic copy of the fixed vs. flexible list be forwarded to Council members.  

C) Video Streaming of Town Council Meetings. This evening Clerkbase gave their presentation, and at the last meeting ATR/Treehouse gave their hardware presentation. IQM2 will be invited to make a presentation at a future meeting. Mr. Keiser noted ease of public access differs between vendors. Other communities should be contacted for information on how the two vendor’s product differ and work in their respective communities. The staff should make a recommendation, with Council making the decision. The free service available is referenced (through RI New Media). Town Administrator Keiser commented the staff already made a recommendation. The Council must make the decision to spend money or not, what is appropriate, and the means to provide access for town meetings. President Schnack stated he somewhat agrees with Blake Dickinson and questioned how many citizens actually use the service, when we could spend the money to enhance our website. Discussion ensued of what could be made available on the website for public access. Town Administrator Keiser will prepare a memo to Council that outlines what we get for the free service, access, other advantages and disadvantages for the three options, and related costs. If written Minutes are the official record, why move forward with the video part? Paperless council meetings were referenced. Discussion ensued of a Technology Committee, as suggested previously, and whether it is necessary as town staff is getting this done. Discussion of paperless agendas and Council meetings ensued. Blake Dickinson asked the Council to put this issue to bed. Sav Rebecchi (RI News Media) stated he does this work every day and asked if camera work and marking agenda items is another task that need to be put on the Town Clerk who is already taking meeting Minutes.  
XV. NEW BUSINESS

FY 2013-2016 Transportation Improvement Program. Planner Lisa Bryer and Public Works Director Mike Gray attended the RIDOT workshop. This is the first reopening of the process in 6 to 8 years. The application is due October 28th, and will appear on the October 17th agenda for Council action. Phase 1 Downtown/Narragansett Avenue Improvement and Phase 2 Clinton Avenue to Maple Avenue under the current TIP are expiring. Bicycle access to the downtown area and over the Jamestown Bridge will be part of the application. New projects recommended by Public Works Director Michael Gray and Planner Lisa Bryer are resurfacing Narragansett Avenue from Southwest Avenue to West Ferry, sidewalk and curb replacement on the easterly side of Walcott Avenue from Hamilton Avenue to Fort Wetherill, Bike Path from North Road to East Shore Road, and seawall replacement at East Ferry along Conanicus Avenue to Bay View.  Discussion continued. Town staff will make a condensed recommendation for projects. Prioritization of projects by Council will be voted at a public hearing with public input. 
A) Resolution Opposing Tolls on RI bridges and highways.  This was suggested by Councilor Murphy as a result of Richmond’s opposition to implementation of tolls on Route 95 and Bristol’s and Portsmouth’s objections to proposed reinstatement of tolls on the Mount Hope Bridge. A Resolution will be prepared for the next meeting.   
XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (5) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss potential litigation:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:41 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:29 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to adjourn the regular meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:43 p.m.         
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Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk
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